CAR PARK FEES ACTION GROUP
The Car Park Action Group includes Cllr. Paul Andrews, Chris Buxton (Editor of the Gazette and Herald), Rodney Bushell ( FitzWilliam Estates), Ann Hopkinson (Mayor of Malton), Carl Pilmer and several other local businesspeople.

As part of the consultation process under the Car Park Strategy, we  have met Council officers on 22nd December and 6th June as a group, and there have been other meetings between individuals and Council officers. As part of this exercise, we have requested, studied and commented on data and documents provided by Council officers. Our recommendations take all these matters into account.
We set out below our conclusions and proposals, and attach, as appendices:

· Our comments on the draft Car Park Strategy

· The data provided by the Council

· Our analysis of the relevant parts of that data

Our conclusions and proposals are as follows:

1. Different tariff structures should apply to different market towns.

2. The following tariff should apply to Malton:

2.1. Long Stay (Wentworth St.) A single tariff of £1.50 all day

2.2. Short Stay: 50P for the first hour; £1.50 for up to two hours; £2.50 for up to three hours and £3.50 for up to four hours.

3. These tariffs are realistic and the calculations in Appendix 3 show that they should be cost neutral or positive in time, and, at the same time, meet the requirements of the Strategy.
4. The £150 permits should remain for Long Stay car parks only;

5. The £38.00 permits should remain, but their use in short stay car parks, limited to one hour a day only.

We appreciate that, if the Council accept our recommendations, it may be necessary to monitor car park performance for a 12 month trial period.

We have only had time to consider the situation in Malton, but would nevertheless support the retention of St. Nicholas Street car park as a free carpark 

APPENDIX 1
RESPONSE TO RDC’S CAR PARK STRATEGY DOCUMENT

This document is welcome in parts.

In particular, we welcome the following:

1. The acceptance of the principle of having reduced charges in long stay car parks;

2. The acceptance of the principle that different tariffs might be applied in different areas and different market towns;

3. The proposal to re-introduce a “median” band tariff or tariffs;

4. The proposal to introduce new equipment to make it possible to charge for the amount of time actually spent in a car park (as opposed to the current system of payment in advance);

5. The proposal to make use of Wentworth Street Car Park for “park and ride” to the NYMR and the North York Moors.

However, we have concerns on a number of matters, including the following:

1. In common with most people we are concerned about the environment, but we cannot accept that environmental concerns have anything to do with Ryedale’s car parking strategy. While we would like to see a general increase in the use of public transport and a reduction in car use, this is a national or regional issue and not a local one. Any action taken to reduce car use in Ryedale will simply move the traffic elsewhere to the detriment of local business – it will not stop the use of motorcars, and may even increase carbon emissions by encouraging local people to make longer journeys to retail outlets which are not local.

2. We would wish to see St. Nicholas Street Car Park retained as a free car park.

3. No Council member from a market town or area directly affected by car parking policy was involved in the study.

4. Only one elected member was involved in the study, notwithstanding the existence of a “Car Parks Working Party”, which was set up in March 2004, but of which we have no record or report of any meeting.

5. John Lockwood is referred to as having been involved in the study, but the body of the document suggests that his involvement was limited to a single telephone call.

6. We note the reference to a 3.5% increase in ticket sale demand in the financial year 2004/5 and 2% in the first five months of 2005/6. Reference is made to the tables on pp49-54, which clearly indicate that, particularly in the first five months of this financial year, there is a huge disparity in the increase in tickets sold in Pickering (5.83%) and the increase in Malton (1%) and Helmsley/Kirbymoorside (an overall decrease of 0.23%). This disparity clearly supports the argument in favour of making different charges apply in different areas or market towns.

7. We are disappointed that so much of the strategy is taken up with justifying the existing outrageous high level of fees. We are dismayed that the evidence presented in the document does not support the conclusions expressed in the document.

8. The Report relies on the (bottom of Page V) “Institute of Highways and Transportation” document (2005. pp.98 and 162) which says that “there is no real evidence that REASONABLE parking charges are a major deterrent to visiting a centre”.

9. The document then goes on to consider what car park charges are reasonable. In doing so, it ignores and does not even quote what Lockwood says about the level of car park charges which are appropriate to district retail centres such as Malton/Norton. It should be recalled that, according to the Lockwood survey of 2002, car parking fees of more than £1-00 for a two hour stay and £ for an all day stay could adversely affect the performance of stores in district centres.

10. The Lockwood Survey is reported in some depth on pp 30-33 of the report. This part of the Report (Section 7.3.3) only deals with the following issues identified by Lockwood (and not with car park charges): promotion, Environment, Security, Christmas, Janitorial and Sunday Trading. Whilst I accept that these are matters which also affect store performance in district centres, they are nevertheless outside the scope of the Report.

11. We are surprised that Lockwood’s tables on car park fees are not shown in the report, while tables on matters, which are outside the scope of the report, are.

12. The only reference to car parking charges in Section 7.3.3 is to free car parking. Whilst we would very much like to see free car parking in Ryedale, our main concern is that current charges are too high – not  that they are not free.
13. Instead of applying Lockwood’s criteria on Car parking, the Council has made a comparison with authorities in its own family group on the basis of what is described as a “benchmarking” analysis. These include West Devon, Stratford, and Cotswold, which, in terms of tourist attraction, have far greater pull than Ryedale, and are not therefore realistically comparable with Ryedale in the context of the Strategy. 

14. We understand that “family group” comparisons were designed by the Audit Commission to compare the relative costs of services within the group and not the level of charges made by them, as, in many cases, charges depend on the market, and different Councils can adjust their sources of revenue (particularly in the case of fees and charges) so as to take market principles into account.

15. The relevant graphs and details of this benchmarking exercise of family groups appear under Section 7.2.1 on pp 16-20 of the Report. Members are urged to study these pages in depth.

16. It will be seen from the first three graphs that, within Ryedale’s family group, average charges are 61P for one hour stays; £1.04, for two hours, and £3.48 for all day – which are roughly approximate to Lockwood’s findings of three years ago, and bear Lockwood out.

17. We therefore find it very difficult to understand the conclusion at the beginning of Section 7.2.3 which states that Ryedale’s fees “are particularly high in the two hour band, though very reasonable for all day parking and the intermediate long term range”

In the circumstances, we take the view that there is much in the report that is positive and deserves support. However, we do not accept the Council’s reasoning in regard to the level of fees, which would seem to have been written in a defensive manner. 
APPENDIX 3

ANALYSIS OF THE DATA PROVIDED BY THE COUNCIL IN APPENDIX 2

Appendix 2 to this document is a set of figures produced by the District Council. We have the following comments on these figures:
Generally speaking  Malton is different from Pickering and Helmsley  for the following reasons:

· Malton is not a tourist centre;

· Because Malton is not a tourist centre, the usage of its car parks does not vary from season to season, as it does in Pickering and Helmsley;

· There is greater use of permits in Malton car parks. According to pp50-53 of the draft "Car Park Strategy", the percentage of spaces used by permit holders on average at any one time is as follows:

Malton Market Place                                    51%

Pickering Ropery                                           31%

Helmsley Market Place                                  16.5%

We would also point out that the core policy of the Local Development Framework focuses on improving and regenerating Malton and Norton as a priority, and that one way of regenerating Malton is to encourage the business community by such measures as lowering car park charges.
LONG STAY CAR PARKS

Table 1 shows the expected impact of a long stay tariff of £1-50 all day. It will be seen that the conclusion is “Increase/decrease ranges from (£7,289) to £15,182, depending on growth rate”. This would suggest that it is more likely that if the long stay tariff is changed in this way, the Council is more likely to make a profit on Wentworth Street than not. We would therefore ask the Council to make the long stay tariff in Wentworth Street £1.50 for all day or any part of a day.
We note the “health warnings” given by officers, but would point out that:

· According to figures agreed with officers, only 13% of the total chargeable space hours are currently being used in Wentworth Street;
· A 25% increase in use would increase usage to 16.7% of the total chargeable space hours available – we don’t see this as a particularly difficult target to achieve, if the right tariff structure is in place;

· A 25% increase in use would yield an INCREASED revenue of £15,182 per annum from  the car park

We think a 16.7% usage of the car park is not sufficiently ambitious, and the Council ought to aim for a 20% or higher usage – which would yield INCREASED revenue of over £30,000, on the basis of our suggested tariffs
We find it difficult to comment on long-stay car parks in Pickering and Helmsley, as, unlike Wentworth Street, they are believed to be well-used, and it is not known if there would be room for any increase in usage. 
SHORT STAY CAR PARKS IN MALTON
As regards the tables on Short Stay Car parks, the officers  have taken the existing number of ticketed sales and increased them by 10%, and described this 10% increase as "10% permit space". This assumes that, whatever is proposed there will never be an increase in ticketed sales in excess of 10%. We think this approach is far too cautious for the following reasons:
· In Market Place car park, 51% of spaces are occupied by permit holders (Page 50 of the Strategy Document);
· The total number of car park spaces in the Council’s Market Square car park is about 100. 

· A 10% increase of the 49% ticketed use amounts to the occupation of only 4.9  spaces. We think that it is reasonable to expect  Market Place to perform better than that, on the basis of our proposals.

If we were to suppose that perhaps ticketed sales might increase by 20% (instead of only 10%), this would mean an extra 9.8 spaces occupied by ticket holders (instead of only 4.9). We do not think this is an unreasonable view. The result can be shown in the following table, applying the Council’s data and figures: 
	
	1hr
	2hr
	3hr
	4hr

	Basic Figure stays same
	56605
	25745
	
	

	+20% Permit Space 

(i.e. extra ticketed space)
	11,322
	3862
	
	

	Less 25% moves to 3hr. and 4hr
	
	-6436
	3218
	3218

	5% of spaces used once a day
	
	
	936
	936

	Spaces sold
	67,927
	23,171
	4,154
	4,154

	New Selling prices
	0.50
	£1.50
	£2.50
	£3.50

	New Revenue
	£33,963.50
	£34,756.50
	£8,838.63
	£12,374.08


Total New Revenue on the basis of our proposed new tariffs = £89,932.71
Total revenue anticipated under existing charges = £91,814
Difference (per annum) = £ 1,881.29
This small difference should be amply compensated by the increased income the Council should receive from the increased use of Wentworth Street.
It should be noted that the only base figures which differ from the Councils are the ones in Italics.

On this basis we conclude that a change in tariff along these lines would not be disadvantageous to the Council. However, we do accept that it may take time for customers to get used to the new tariff, and that income may decrease during this time. However, as customers realise that charges are reduced, there should be an increase in car park usage, and an improvement which meets the requirement of the Strategy. 

The Gazette and Herald will provide all reasonable publicity.
We agree with officers that, until the new system is tried, it will not be possible to make any accurate projections. However, the information we have before us would suggest that our proposals would produce many benefits, consistent with the Council’s draft strategy, including an improved income.
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